Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 16th March, 2017, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Andrew Kent
(GP Partner)

Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Carole Lattin

Marion Holloway
Alan Bilsborough

Barbara Fox

Robin Harris

Jack Gill

Janet Gill

Clive Beddoes

Robert Feasey

Paul Briggs

Peter Wilkins

APOLOGIES:
Joyce Scheslinger

1.
Changes to membership

Gillian reported the following changes in membership since the last meeting:

a) Resignations
    Julie Smith 
- unable to attend further meetings;

    Karen Bruce         - resigned due to other longstanding commitments;

    Debra Hindson     - continue to be member but only able to attend occasionally

b) New members

    Gillian extended a warm welcome to the following new members, indicating that they 

    had joined at a good time as the Group had recently reviewed its Terms of Reference

    and was considering its future role and in particular how it interacted with the practice.

    Alan Bilsborough

    Peter Wilkins
2.
Notes of last meeting 
The notes of the last meeting held on 8th September, 2016, were agreed without amendment.
3.
Matters arising

3.1
Practice pharmacy support


Gillian confirmed that the practice had now offered Helen Beaumont, Pharmacy 

           Support, a permanent contract to work two days per week (having previously 

           been on a fixed term contract for one year).
3.2
Proposal to base Community Psychiatric Nurse (CPN) at University 


Health Centre

           It was noted that the Tees Esk and Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust had 

           not taken up the practice’s suggestion to base a CPN at the University Health Centre

           to provide much needed support to students with mental health issues.


The practice was, however, endeavouring to build a good working relationship

           with the Trust and had been due to have Dr Jane Leigh, GP Strategic Adviser,

           meet with practice GPs at a clinical education session this afternoon. 

Unfortunately this has been cancelled due to Dr Leigh being unwell.   Gillian 


indicated that the practice would invite Dr Leigh after she had recovered to 


hopefully learn more about the Trust’s mental health services and how it might 


influence provision, particularly in relation to its student population. 

3.3
Meeting with Durham Student Union (DSU)       

Dr Andrew Kent and Gillian to invite newly appointed DSU Community Officer to 
meet when in post.

3.4
Practice Website

Gillian indicated that as agreed at the last meeting the practice was in the process of 
developing a new website which was less cluttered and easier to navigate. She 
indicated that Dr Mike Smith, Salaried GP, had a special interest in IT, and had 
almost completed the transfer of information onto the new website, despite only 
starting with the practice at the beginning of the week!!  Gillian quickly showed 
members of the Group what the new website was like and agreed to make it 
available initially to PPG members to trial before it was made public.


Robin Harris asked if it was easier to arrange repeat prescriptions via the new 
website. Gillian indicated that it was much clearer.


Janet Gill asked that the new website clearly indicate which conditions patients could 
consult practice Nurse Practitioners for so as to help alleviate the demand for GP 
appointments.  Gillian indicated that this information was already available on the 
current website and would be transferred.
3.5
Patient on-Line Access

 
Gillian commented that the North East Commissioning Support Unit had 
commissioned Barclays to help in encouraging patients to register for on-line access 
to enable them to book appointments, order repeat prescriptions, and access parts 
of their medical record.  The practice was one of four in the country which was to 
have the support of a Barclays “Digital Eagle” to come into the practice and help 
patients to activate their on-line registration.
3. 
Patient Participation Group Terms of Reference

The meeting received a copy of the revised PPG’s Terms of Reference which had been reviewed by Paul Briggs, Carole Lattin, and Paul Briggs, and subsequently shared with Gillian and Tracy.

Paul Briggs indicated that the aim of the review had been to up-date the Terms of Reference.  He indicated that the revised TOR included promotion of self-help amongst patients.  It was proposed that the PPG met more regularly and discussed fewer items at each meeting, that the agenda was agreed by a PPG member and Gillian, and that the meetings were kept to a maximum of one and a half hours duration. 
The TOR also proposed that Group members became more actively involved in the practice by providing support where this was considered helpful by the practice e.g. distributing patient surveys, canvassing patient opinion on issues, promoting and helping out at practice initiative weeks such as encouraging patients to register for on-line access, at specific patient information sessions for carers, mothers and babies, etc. and generally advising the practice team on the most appropriate ways to raise patient awareness and knowledge of existing services, practice developments, etc.
During discussion, Gillian suggested that if PPG members wished to meet every two months, rather than quarterly, that members of the practice team might attend alternate meetings with PPG members meeting on their own in between.  Members asked if they would be able to meet without practice staff at the University Health Centre. Dr Kent indicated that this wouldn’t be possible at night as a member of staff would need to lock-up the building after the meeting. 

Alan Bilsborough proposed that item 3.2 of the PPG’s Code of Conduct should be reworded to clarify that the PPG was not a forum for patients to discuss their or any other patients’ health concerns and should not be used as a forum for lobbying issues. 
It was agreed that Gillian take the proposed PPG TOR to the next meeting of the Partnership for their consideration and then feedback to members.  

4.
Practice Care Quality Commission Report
The meeting received a copy of the practice’s Care Quality Commission Report for discussion.  It was noted that as statutorily required a copy of the report had been made publically available on the practice website. 

Gillian indicated that the practice’s overall CQC rating was “Good”, and that for the five main areas covered by the report of Safe, Caring, Responsive, Effective, and Well Led the practice had achieved a rating of “Good” for four areas, with “Effective” having been rated “Outstanding”.

In addition, for the six population groupings of:  Older people; Long term conditions; Families, Children and young people; Working age (inc recently retired and students); Vulnerable people, and those with mental health problems, all groups had achieved “Good” with the category of people with mental health problems achieving “Outstanding”.

Gillian indicated that this was the PPG’s opportunity to comment on and discuss the report.

Robin Feasey felt the practice should be congratulated for its CQC rating, indicating that he was aware what a lot of hard work would have been required to achieve such a good result. 
Clive Beddoes considered the report substantiated practice patient surveys which indicated that the majority of patients considered the practice provided an excellent service. He stated that the CQC report demonstrated that when the practice was judged professionally that it substantiated patient opinion previously gathered by the practice.
Carole Lattin considered the practice’s overall rating of “Good” was an excellent outcome, indicating that there had only been one practice out of 31 practices in the CCG area which had achieved “Outstanding”.  She considered the whole practice team should be congratulated.

PPG members asked how the practice had perceived the visit.  Tracy indicated that it had been a very stressful day and very intimidating.  Gillian said that having now experienced a CQC visit it was known what to expect and the practice would not be as fearful in future, indicating that it was unlikely that the practice would be visited again within the next five years. 

Gillian commented that the practice had had the opportunity to comment on a first draft of their report and that multiple comments had been fed back as disappointingly the report failed to record basic information despite evidence having been submitted before, during and after the visit.  She considered the first draft to be so poor that it was difficult to recognise that it related to the practice – for instance, there had been no mention of services provided by the practice for University students.

Clive Beddoes indicated that he had been pleased to see that the PPG was mentioned on five occasions in the report.  Gillian inferred this had not been the case in the first draft!

5.
Annual Patient Satisfaction Survey, Claypath Medical Centre
Gillian thanked those PPG members who had given their time to hand out patient survey questionnaires at the Claypath Medical Centre in January, 2017.  She indicated that since PPG members had started doing this the practice had achieved a significantly improved survey questionnaire return rate and that this was absolutely down to PPG member involvement. 

(a) Survey results
Tracy went through the survey results.  291 out of 300 questionnaires had been returned – a response rate of 97%.  No questionnaires were distributed via the Virtual Patient Participation Group (PPG) which had previously demonstrated very disappointing returns. 
It was noted that the survey results were similar to last year and continued to demonstrate that patient satisfaction was very good in most areas. In addition, 95% of respondents had indicated that they would recommend Claypath Medical Centre to friends and family. The group considered the practice was once again to be congratulated on its achievement.

Where results had not been quite so positive it was considered this may be due to current pressures in the surgery and in particular the number of GPs who had left just before the survey was undertaken resulting in the practice running with several locum GPs.

Areas of concern expressed by patients were as in previous years around continuity of care, car parking, and playing of music in the upstairs waiting room. 

Paul Briggs indicated that patients he had talked to generally found access to appointments was good. Concerns had been expressed, however, that some doctors ran late and seeing the same doctor was a problem for patients who needed to be seen regularly.  Dr Kent indicated that recently the number of patients registered with the practice had increased significantly – this was partly due to an exodus of patients from the Belmont/Sherburn surgery, as well as an increase in University students.  At the same time several GPs had left the practice and due to recruitment difficulties the practice was relying on locum doctors. The practice had been fortunate, however, to find a number of locums who were able to provide a relatively static number of sessions.  
It was noted that the practice had been successful in reducing a number of unnecessary GP appointments at the University Health Centre through nurse practitioner telephone triage.  There was insufficient capacity currently, however, to employ this at the Claypath Medical Centre.  
Janet Gill asked whether the University had informed the practice of its increasing numbers of students in Durham city.  Tracy confirmed that the practice had met with the University and asked for figures as the practice needed to plan to accommodate them.

In relation to the practice car park, it was acknowledged that patients would always have a problem parking as it was too small for everyone who wanted to use it.  It was noted, however, that some non-disabled patients were parking in the disabled bays. Tracy advised that practice staff were too busy to monitor the car park but if made aware of this would ask the patient concerned to move their car or put a sticker on it telling them to move. It was also noted that pharmacy staff used the car park.  Tracy explained, however, that this was legitimate as the pharmacy owned the land behind the Bungalow where their staff parked. She also explained that practice staff blocked each other in at the back of the car park making best use of the space available. It was noted that street parking was available  and agreed that patients should be encouraged to use this. 

In relation to the playing of a radio in the upstairs waiting area, Tracy explained that this was necessary as it was possible to overhear consultations in the consultation rooms off the upstairs waiting area.  The practice had made a number of attempts to soundproof the rooms but these had proved unsuccessful with the only effective solution being to provide background music.  It was hoped that in the interest of maintaining patient confidentiality during consultations patients would consider background music was justified during the short time most patients had to wait. Patients who complained to reception about the music being played were advised that it was to ensure patients didn’t overhear patient consultations. It was agreed to display a carefully worded notice to advise patients not to turn-off the radio. 

(b)       Development of action plan

It was agreed that the practice develop an action plan from issues identified in the patient survey.  It was agreed that the action plan should include: 
· To display information on the type of conditions on which patients could consult a Nurse Practitioner instead of a GP – on NoticeboardTV and practice website.
· To further promote Patient On-line Services at both practice sites.
· To display a notice re the use of background music in the Claypath Medical Centre upstairs waiting area indicating that the practice was aware that some patients had reservations about music being played but after some deliberation the practice had agreed that it should continue to be played for the time being.  

· To develop a new practice website which was clearer and simpler to use.

· To display a summary of the CMC patient survey results and thanking patients who had taken part.

· To continue the on-going refurbishment of the Claypath Medical Centre.

6.
Practice News
The meeting received a first draft of a practice newsletter.  This indicated staff who had left the practice and those who had joined, practice vacancies, and areas of current work. It was purposefully contained to only two sides of A4 to give a simple summary of issues rather than detailed content. Gillian asked for comments on the newsletter.

The meeting considered the document was ideal and suggested that it be made available in surgery waiting areas as well as on the practice website.  There was a discussion on whether the practice could send the newsletter to interested patients via e-mail but noted that the practice was unable to search for all e-mail addresses on the current patient information system.

It was suggested that it would be good to include a short statement from an individual staff member in each edition e.g. named practice name indicating what they do in the practice, etc.

Gillian agreed to share the draft practice newsletter at the next Partnership meeting before making available to patients.

7.
North Durham CCG Patients’ Reference Group (PRG)
The meeting received a report from Carole Lattin on the issues considered by the North Durham CCG Patients’ Reference Group between Autumn 2016 and March, 2017. The following issues were covered:
a) Rapid Specialist Opinion

Carole Lattin indicated that the PRG was incensed by the NDCCG’s decision to go ahead with the Rapid Specialist Opinion (RSO) project which aimed to reduce inappropriate referrals.  This had been developed originally in North Tyneside where results of the project were still awaited but had nevertheless been introduced by North Durham CCG, apparently with the agreement of general practices. Consequently local GPs could no longer directly refer their patients to a consultant in six specialties giving patients cause for concern.  The PRG considered the project was an insult to GPs.  

Dr Kent indicated that the project had not had the agreement of general practices and had been implemented by the CCG without discussion.  He indicated the project was ultimately about saving money rather than addressing any problem in relation to inappropriate GP referrals. He commented that inappropriate referrals had not been raised as an issue and GPs who were currently overwhelmed with work were not adding to their workload by making inappropriate referrals. He indicated that in order to proceed referrals needed to meet defined criteria and if these were not met the only way delay could be circumvented was by opting to be treated as a private patient which went against fundamental  NHS principles.
b) Sustainability and Transformation Plans
It was noted that Sustainability and Transformation Plans (STPs) were to be produced in each locality outlining how the area intended to improve service delivery while saving money.  North Durham had to save £641 million.  The Plans were to be developed in conjunction with Local Authorities and local communities but at this stage were “statements of vision” which no-one would quibble with.  The plans were likely to include development of more service provision in the community within “community hubs” e.g. physiotherapy, and a greater focus on social care. To-date there were no implementation plans.
c) Pain Management Toolkit
It was agreed to provide a link to this self-help toolkit on the practice’s new website.

d) GP Extended Access
GP Federations of general practices were developing “hubs” from which to deliver extended hours outside normal GP surgery hours e.g. at weekends and in the evening.  The Claypath Medical Centre was providing a “hub” base from which to deliver extended access to patients in Durham City. The “hub” would be staffed to deliver extended hours by a GP, practice nurse, and receptionist.  The staff would not necessarily be Claypath and University Medical Group staff.  The “hub” had been operational over the Christmas and New Year Holidays and was to provide extended access over the 4 day Easter Holiday Break.

e) Great North Care Record 
The aim of the Great North Care Record was to support patients with safer, more joined up care and to give healthcare professionals access to more accurate and consistent information across all services.  With each patient’s consent information on their GP  medical record would be available at the point they received care from other NHS healthcare providers including hospitals, mental health services, out of hours doctors, NHS 111 and the ambulance service.  Information to be shared included list of diagnosed conditions, medication, allergies, test results, referrals, clinic and discharge information, and patient contact details.
Posters and leaflets were available in the surgery on the Great North Care Record.

f) Consultation over UHND Smoking Policy

The PRG had met with UHND management to discuss the problem of on-site smoking and to make suggestions.

g) Multiple Sclerosis (MS)

It was noted that MS patients in Durham have to travel a long way to consult with a dedicated MS practitioner as North Durham does not have such a post.  The CCG are to develop a MS pathway with the MS Society to ensure that patients have improved access.

h) Teams Around Practices (TAPS)
Integration of health/social care was being developed between the CCG and Durham City Council for the most vulnerable 2% of frail/complex patients.  The care was to be delivered from “Teams Around Practices” (previously known as Community Hubs but renamed due to confusion over number of different hubs). Practices were to be invited to discuss the proposed model of community staffing within their TAP area.  Each vulnerable patient was to be supported by one person who would coordinate their care.  GPs were to be responsible for referring into this care for their patients. 
8.
Date and time of next meeting 

It was agreed to meet again in three months’ time.  Gillian to identify a date in June, 2017. 
/GPB
21 March, 2017[image: image1.png]



PAGE  
8

